Arctic Review on Law and Politics Vol. 14, 2023, pp. 220–227

Nearly Two Years Since the Start of the Full-scale War in Ukraine: The Rights of Russia's Indigenous Peoples Continue to Deteriorate

Ekaterina Zmyvalova Umeå University, Sweden

Abstract

Since the beginning of Russia's full-scale war in Ukraine, *Arctic Review on Law and Politics* has been publishing reports on the situation of Indigenous peoples of Russia, on the changes in Russian legislation, and on the lives of Indigenous individuals who have left Russia rather than comply with the political regime. This article contributes to the journal's efforts to shed light on the challenges related to the war in Ukraine and covers the following topics: 1) the continuing changes in Russian legislation and their aggravating impact on Indigenous peoples of Russia; 2) the worsening problem of crime in Russia and it's impact on the wellbeing of Indigenous peoples; and 3) international cooperation of Indigenous peoples of Russia.

Keywords: Indigenous peoples of Russia, war in Ukraine, continuing changes in Russian legislation, international cooperation

Since the beginning of the full-scale war in Ukraine initiated by Russia on 24 February 2022, the *Arctic Review on Law and Politics* has been publishing reviews *inter alia* on the situation of Russia's Indigenous peoples, changes to Russian legislation, and Indigenous individuals who have left Russia because of opposition to the political regime (see the following articles: <u>The War in Ukraine and Academic Challenges</u>, <u>The Impact of the War in Ukraine on the Indigenous Small-numbered Peoples' Rights in Russia</u>, <u>The Rights of Indigenous Peoples of Russia after Partial Military Mobilization</u>, <u>Sápmi as a Traditional Sámi Land in Four Countries Supports Sámi Activist from Russia in Having his Asylum Case Processed in Norway</u>, and <u>Science at Stake – Russia and the Arctic Council</u>). The present review

^{*}Correspondence to: Ekaterina Zmyvalova, e-mail: ekaterina.zmyvalova@umu.se

^{© 2023} Ekaterina Zmyvalova. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons CC-BY 4.0 License. eISSN 2387-4562. https://arcticreview.no.

Citation: Ekaterina Zmyvalova. "Nearly Two Years Since the Start of the Full-scale War in Ukraine: The Rights of Russia's Indigenous Peoples Continue to Deteriorate" Arctic Review on Law and Politics, Vol. 14, 2023, pp. 220–227. http://doi.org/10.23865/arctic.v14.6030

contributes to the attempts of the Arctic Review on Law and Politics to cast more light on challenges related to the war in Ukraine.

The present review covers the following topics: first, the continuing changes to Russian legislation and their aggravating impact on Indigenous peoples. Second, worsening of the crime situation in Russia and how this impacts the wellbeing of Indigenous peoples. Thirdly, international cooperation with Indigenous peoples of Russia.

Background

From the very beginning of the war, the ratio of ethnic Russian combatants to the Russian population was lower than the ratio of Indigenous combatants to the Indigenous population of Russia.¹ Even before September 2022, when partial mobilization was announced,² a large number of Indigenous individuals chose to participate in the war because they were disinformed and/or were motivated by socioeconomic factors.³ These socioeconomic factors include the on average lower socioeconomic status of Indigenous peoples, compared to ethnic Russians, which made participation in the war economically attractive for Indigenous individuals. Disinformation refers to the flood of false information in the Russian media, and restricted access to relatively objective news regarding the war in Ukraine.

When the partial mobilization started, it took place primarily in peripheral areas, i.e. regions remote from Moscow and St. Petersburg.⁴ Indigenous peoples mostly reside in such regions. Thus, during the partial mobilization, a large number of Indigenous individuals were summoned to the war.⁵ The organization Cultural Survival observed that "from the small settlements of the Far North, almost the entire able-bodied young male population has been mobilized".⁶ Cultural Survival presents the following example: in the Olenek Evenki national region, 39.07% of all young Evenk men of the region were summoned during the partial mobilization.

Another parameter that has impacted the massive mobilization of Indigenous peoples is their unemployment status. Indigenous activist Dmitry Berezhkov observes that even though the military commissariats (*voenkomati* in Russian) were in charge of the mobilization in Russia,⁷ in practice, the lists of those to be mobilized were composed by the state authorities. Initially, the unemployed were included in these lists. In this way, the state authorities tried to avoid the loss of income to the State budget from taxpayers. Berezhkov concludes that a significant number of those registered as unemployed were Indigenous individuals who, at the time of the partial mobilization, participated in traditional Indigenous economic activities such as fishing, hunting and forest harvesting.

Notably, from the very start, the mobilization was chaotic. Legal breaches related to the summoning of Indigenous individuals to the war occurred.⁸

The continuous changes to Russian legislation

Russia's disregard of its commitments under international law and its destruction of the Rule of Law have become more evident since the war started. Since then, Russian legislation has undergone significant changes. One of these changes is the aggravation of responsibility under criminal and administrative law.⁹ According to the Chairman of the Lower House of the Russian Parliament (State Duma) Vyacheslav Volodin, 653 law drafts were adopted in the State Duma in 2022.¹⁰

At present, it seems that the Russian Federation is attempting to summon as many combatants to the war as possible. An illustration of this tendency is that massive amendments have been made to the law 'On Military Duty and Military Service'.¹¹ Following these changes, military subpoenas on paper are to be sent alongside digital subpoenas to citizens' private accounts on digital platforms. The digital platform 'The State Services' (Gosuslugi in Russian) has been tasked with distributing the digital military subpoenas. Procedures for distribution of these digital military subpoenas will be determined by the Government.¹² Military digital subpoenas are placed in the military digital register and distributed via Gosuslugi. If a person has not read a digital subpoena or signed the subpoena on paper, the subpoena is counted as delivered seven days after it appears in the digital register. This means that the person is obliged to come in person to the military commissariat. It is worth mentioning that the digital military register of military servicemen is still under development. The launch of the electronic military register is planned for spring 2024. However, it has already been announced by Deputy Head of the Ministry of Digital Development, Communications and Mass Media, Oleg Kachanov, that meeting this deadline has proven to be impossible inter alia due to a lack of proper infrastructure.13

Even though the electronic military register is still under development, in some federal subunits it has been announced that notification of the summoning to the military commissariat will be carried out by digital subpoenas commencing from October, 1 2023. For example, Acting Military Commissar in Saint Petersburg, Marat Urmansov, announced that notification of a summons to the military commissariat in Saint Petersburg will be carried out by subpoenas against signature, expedited mail, and digital subpoenas. According to him, if a recruit does not come in person to the military commissariat within twenty days, he will be prohibited from leaving the country, registering self-employment, registering real estate and cars, obtaining loans, and even driving.¹⁴

Introduction of the digital military register of military servicemen is likely to have a negative impact on Indigenous peoples. The absence of technology in the traditional territories of Indigenous peoples can result in situations where those Indigenous individuals who do not have access to Internet cannot access their digital military subpoenas. Consequently, they will be unaware that they are obliged to come in person to the military commissariat and correspondingly will be punished for not appearing at a military commissariat in person. The problem of limited access to technology has been emphasized by some Indigenous communities, *inter* alia Indigenous peoples living in the Republic Sakha (Yakutia).¹⁵

Another example of the State's attempt to summon as many combatants as possible is a Law stipulating the option to summon individuals sentenced for crimes to the military service.¹⁶ This Law regulates the terms of the military service, and the grounds for exemption from criminal responsibility for individuals sentenced for military crimes.

Besides the changes enumerated above, changes regarding the age of the persons who can be summoned for short-term military service were also made to the Russian legislation. From 2024, individuals can be summoned to the military until the age of 30.¹⁷ Earlier, the ultimate age was 27. Also, from October 2023 fines will be introduced for the failure to assist the military commissariats in their mobilization efforts after mobilization is announced.¹⁸ Furthermore, from October 2023 the penalties for those who do not comply with their military registration obligations will be aggravated.¹⁹

It is worth mentioning that at present, despite a number of initiatives,²⁰ no law has been adopted on the exemption of Indigenous individuals from the mobilization.

The impact of the war on the crime situation in Russia

At present, it is common that people incarcerated for criminal offences are released from prison in return for their participation in the war. It has also become usual that these former prisoners return home to the places where they formerly resided after their military service.²¹ This also true of former prisoners returning to traditional Indigenous communities.

One such example is the situation in the village of Lovozero, where the majority of Russian Sámi live. Two individuals from the village who had been imprisoned and were released to participate in the war have returned.²² They were convicted for the 2020 murder of a Sámi interpreter named Jevgenij Jushkov. The murder of Jushkov was not only a loss for his family, but also a loss for the whole Sámi community, because Jushkov participated actively in the preservation of the Sámi culture and language. The presence of one of the murderers in their community has resulted in a situation where members Jushkov's family and other residents of Lovozero fear for their safety.²³

International community and Russia's Indigenous peoples

The war in Ukraine has triggered different reactions among Indigenous peoples in Russia. Some Indigenous organizations support the ideology of the federal authorities and the war.²⁴ Other groups have condemned Russia's aggression in Ukraine. This has polarized the Indigenous communities in Russia. Some Indigenous individuals have left Russia,²⁵ others cannot openly raise their voices,²⁶ still others participate actively in State propaganda.

Ekaterina Zmyvalova

A telling example of the impact of the divergent attitudes of Russia's Indigenous peoples over the war is that the cooperation of the Russian Sámi with the Sámi Council has been put on hold. The Sámi Council includes Sámi member organizations in Finland, Russia, Norway and Sweden. According to Rune Fjellheim, Sámi Council Senior Advisor, cooperation with Russia was put on hold on 10 April 2022, after nearly 30 years of cooperation.²⁷ He explains further that it is unpredictable when and if this cooperation can be resumed in the future.

Despite suspension of cooperation across the Russian border, the Sámi Council continues to attempt to support Sámi individuals in Russia. One such effort is the establishment by the Sámi Council of a memorial fund in honor of the life and work of Jevgenij Jushkov. The Fund's aim is to motivate and support Sámi from the Russian side of Sápmi who want to learn the Sámi language.²⁸ According to my personal communication with one Indigenous individual, this initiative is worthwhile. However, implementation is challenging when it comes to Sámi in Russia because of the sanctions and new legislation. Because of the sanctions, funding from the Sámi Council is impossible to transfer to bank accounts in the Russian Federation. Regarding legislation, individuals who receive foreign financing, can now be recognized as foreign agents in Russia. Russian citizens are afraid to get such status. These challenges create funding obstacles for Sámi who are interested in learning the Sámi language.

Three Sámi activists have left Russia because of their opposition to the political regime. All three have applied for political asylum in Europe.²⁹ One of them is waiting for a decision on the asylum application in Finland. The other two have applied for asylum in Norway, one of whom is Sámi activist Andrei Danilov. Danilov has been waiting for a decision on his asylum application for a year and a half. According to Danilov, he is under huge psychological stress because of the uncertainty of not knowing when a final decision will be made on his asylum application. He says the decision might be made tomorrow or maybe he will have to wait for it his whole life. He wants to learn the Norwegian language and start integrating into Norwegian society, not least by working, but he is giving up. He believes that he is considered an enemy by the Russian authorities. However, even though has arrived in his homeland, Sápmi, he does not feel welcome in Norway either. Danilov says that he has always actively opposed the Russian authorities in the Russian part of Sápmi, and actively opposed the war. However, he has not yet received guarantees for his safety in Norway. Danilov believes that if European countries want to support the opposition in Russia, this support should be provided to active representatives of the Russian opposition.

Notably, the President of the Sámi Parliament in Norway, Silje Karine Muotka is one of many Sámi who has advocated for the right of Danilov and other Sámi to live in the Norwegian part of Sápmi.³⁰ Moreover, according to EU regulations, the country who issued a visa has to process the asylum application of a given person.

For Danilov this country was Switzerland. However, the migration authorities of Norway are processing his case in Norway because of his connection with the Norwegian part of Sápmi.³¹

Conclusions

Russia's war in Ukraine has led to new violations of the rights of Indigenous peoples in Russia. Due to socioeconomic factors and disinformation, the number of Indigenous combatants in the war is proportionally higher than the number of ethnic Russians. The fact that the partial mobilization was mostly carried out in peripheral areas has contributed to the participation of Indigenous peoples in the war. The situation of the human rights of the Indigenous peoples of Russia continues to deteriorate. Among the factors impacting this deterioration are continuous changes to Russian legislation and a worsening of the crime situation in Russia. This review shows that international cooperation with Russia's Indigenous peoples has been reduced substantially. An example is given to demonstrate that Russian Sámi individuals were supported internationally in their strive for their language. However, this support was hard to implement due to the sanctions and aggravation of the Russian legislation.

NOTES

- 1. Alexey Bessudnov, "Ethnic and regional inequalities in the Russian military fatalities in Ukraine: Preliminary findings from crowdsourced data," *Demographic Research 48*, 31 (2022): 883–898. https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/s43yf (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 2. Edict of the President of the Russian Federation (RF) N 647 of September 21, 2022 'On the Announcement of the Partial Mobilization in the RF'.
- Ekaterina Zmyvalova, "The Rights of Indigenous Peoples of Russia after Partial Military Mobilization," Arctic Review on Law and Politics, 14 (January 2023): 71–72. https://doi. org/10.23865/arctic.v14.5083 (accessed September 28, 2023).
- Leyla Latypova, "Ethnic Minorities Hit Hardest by Russia's Mobilization, Activists Say," https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2022/09/27/ethnic-minorities-hit-hardest-by-russiasmobilization-activists-say-a78879 (accessed September 27, 2023).
- "The war does not distinguish between Shor and others". A small-numbered people is dying in Ukraine, https://www.sibreal.org/a/voyna-ne-razbiraet-shorets-ili-net-malochislennyynarod-gibnet-v-ukraine-/32554068.html (accessed September 27, 2023).
- 6. "Violations of Indigenous Peoples' Rights in the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia) During Partial Military Mobilization", https://www.culturalsurvival.org/news/violations-indigenous-peoples-rights-republic-sakha-yakutia-during-partial-military (accessed September 27, 2023).
- Sofia Romanova, "'Look around. Nelmin Nos is behind you. Do not even think to retreat'. How residents of the Polar tundra explain to themselves the death of their sons and brothers in the war in Ukraine", https://zona.media/article/2023/05/31/nelmin-nos? (accessed September 27, 2023).
- 8. "Violations of Indigenous Peoples' Rights in the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia) During Partial Military Mobilization".

- 9. Code of the RF of Administrative Offenses (Edition October 01, 2023); Criminal Code of the RF (Edition August 04, 2023).
- Elena Yurishina, "Unprecedented repression. 2022 marks the darkest year in the history of the Russian Criminal Code", https://en.zona.media/article/2023/03/15/criminalcode (accessed September 27, 2023).
- 11. FL N 127-FZ of April 14, 2023 'On Amendments to Certain Legislative acts in the RF'.
- 12. Resolution of the Government of the RF N 1200 of July 24, 2023.
- 13. Alexander Litoi, "A long recalculation: Introduction of a digital military register is being delayed", https://www.svoboda.org/a/dolgiy-pereschet-vvedenie-tsifrovogo-voinskogo-reestrazatyagivaetsya/32609488.html (accessed September 27, 2023).
- 14. "Military commissar declared about the beginning of summoning with digital subpoenas from October 1", https://www.dp.ru/a/2023/09/18/voenkom-peterburga-zajavil?ysclid=lmp0 pa3xa0618574518 (accessed September 27, 2023).
- 15. "Letter from indigenous peoples of the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia)", https://indigenousrussia.com/archives/25701 (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 16. FL N 269-FZ of June 24, 2023 'On Amendments to Certain Legislative acts in the RF'.
- 17. FL N 439-FZ of August 04, 2023 'On Amendments to Certain Legislative acts in the RF'.
- 18. FL N 404-FZ of July 31, 2023 'On Amendments to the Code of the Russian Federation of Administrative Offenses'.
- 19. FL N 404-FZ of July 31, 2023 'On Amendments to the Code of the Russian Federation of Administrative Offenses'.
- 20. Avksentyeva Sardana: "I propose to consider an opportunity to backup citizens who are in reserve and belong to Indigenous small-numbered peoples", https://indigenous-russia.com/archives/24803 (accessed September 27, 2023); "The deputy of the State Duma from the Nenets Autonomous Okrug initiates cancellation of the partial mobilization of reindeer herders", https://nazaccent.ru/content/39138-deputat-gosdumy-ot-nao-iniciiruet-otmenu-chastichnoj-mobilizacii-dlya-olenevodov.html (accessed September 27, 2023); "The authorities of the Nenets Autonomous Okrug ask to postpone mobilization for reindeer herders", https://newizv.ru/news/2022-10-12/vlasti-nenetskogo-ao-prosyat-ob-otsrochke-dlya-olenevodov-368524 (accessed September 28, 2023); "Indigenous peoples of the Khabarovsk Krai ask to cancel the mobilization", https://activatica.org/content/ba1622fb-6ce8-47af-abba-8d6c88ebedb8/korennye-narody-habarovska-prosyat-putinaotmenit-mobilizaciyu (accessed September 28, 2023); Draft of the FL N 207803-8 'On the Amendment to Article 17 of the Federal Law 'On the Preparation and Conducting of the Mobilization in the RF' and Other Legislative Acts of the RF'.
- 21. Georgii Chentemirov, "Suspect of mass murder fought in Ukraine", https://thebarentsobserver. com/en/security/2023/08/karelian-mass-murder-suspect-fought-ukraine (accessed September 28, 2023); "Prigozhin: 32 thousands of former prisoners returned to Russia from the front", https://www.svoboda.org/a/prigozhin-v-rossiyu-s-fronta-vernulisj-32-tysyachi-byvshihzaklyuchyonnyh/32464605.html (accessed September 28, 2023); Iskender Yasaveyev, "Be ready for violence. How military activity impacts intra-family relationships, the structure of crime and police brutality", https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2023/05/10/gotovtes-k-nasiliumedia?fbclid=IwAR0RaAaPY2NpzjQjp6WinxrdCdThxEXdr2XkEgTnuCtUGSOBrQvrLF Bmks4 (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 22. "We are only 1500 left in Russia'. Indigenous small-numbered people Sámi and the war", https://www.severreal.org/a/narod-zapugan-podavlen-chto-zhdet-saamov-iz-za-voyny/ 32606238.html (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 23. Georgii Chentemirov and Denis Zagore, "We're afraid to walk the streets". The participants of the double murder in Lovozero are out of jail thanks to the war in Ukraine, https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2023/08/were-afraid-walk-streets-participants-double-murder-lovozero-are-out-jail-thanks (accessed September 28, 2023).

- 24. "RAIPON supported President of our country V. V. Putin", https://raipon.info/press-tsentr/ novosti/assotsiatsiya-kmnss-i-dv-rf-vystupila-v-podderzhku-prezidenta-nashey-stra-ny-v-vputina-/ (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 25. Ekaterina Zmyvalova, "Sápmi As a Traditional Sámi Land in Four Countries Supports Sámi Activist from Russia in Having His Asylum Case Processed in Norway," *Arctic Review on Law and Politics* 14 (February 2023): 107–111. https://doi.org/10.23865/arctic.v14.5454 (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 26. "We are only 1500 left in Russia'. Indigenous small-numbered people Sámi and the war".
- 27. Rune Fjellheim, "Rights of indigenous peoples in zones of armed conflict (internal or international), including cross-boundary rights of indigenous peoples; and peace and demilitarization processes (1 and 1/2 hrs)," Seminar of the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. The impact of militarization on the rights of Indigenous Peoples (December 5–6, 2022), https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/issues/ indigenouspeoples/emrip/seminars/undrip/rune-fjellheim-paper-rights-indigenous-peoples. docx (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 28. "Announcement of Jevgenij Jushkov Memorial Fund", https://www.saamicouncil.net/newsarchive/2023-jevgenij-jushkov-memorial-fund (accessed September 28, 2023).
- "Flydde inom Sápmi tvingas bo på flyktingmottagning i Norge", https://www.svt.se/nyheter/ sapmi/flydde-inom-s-pmi-tvingas-bo-pa-flyktingmottagning-i-norge (accessed September 28, 2023).
- 30. Dan Robert Larsen, "Sametinget mener Andrei (51) har rett til asyl i Norge fordi han er same", https://www.nrk.no/sapmi/andrei-danilov-er-skuffet-over-asyl-nei-fra-norge-1.15911965 (accessed September 27, 2023).
- 31. Zmyvalova, "Sápmi As a Traditional Sámi Land in Four Countries Supports Sámi Activist from Russia in Having His Asylum Case Processed in Norway": 107–111.